
complete papers for publica-

tion in peer-reviewed jour-

nals. We’ll maintain the 

EMC website indefinitely, 

and we hope you’ll continue 

to visit it to keep up with 

project results. We’ll also be 

presenting at some national 

conferences, including 

NCTM in New Orleans this 

spring (please stop and say 

“hi” if you’re there too). 

And we’re looking at ways 

to package and continue 

offering our professional 

development for mathemat-

ics coaches, so feel free to 

let us know of individuals or 

districts who might be inter-

ested in coaching PD. 

Thanks again for all you 

have done, for all you’re 

doing now, and for every-

thing you will contribute in 

these final few months. ▲ 

Happy New Year to our 

EMC Project coaches, 

teachers, and administrators! 

All of us at EMC hope that 

this January finds you re-

freshed (and invigorated by 

the cold) and looking for-

ward to the second half of 

the school year. 

This is the fifth spring of 

our five-year study, and 

we’re nearing the finish line. 

We’ll be in your classrooms 

to conduct our final visits in 

the coming months. Some-

time in late February or 

March you’ll hear from your 

EMC district coordinator 

about scheduling our annual 

classroom observation. As 

always, we are so grateful 

for your allowing us to ob-

serve your classrooms. We 

always enjoy being there 

while students are engaged 

in mathematics! I have 

grown so much as an educa-

tor as a result of the many 

hours I’ve spent in EMC 

classrooms, and I know I 

speak for all of the district 

coordinators when I say 

thank you for letting us 

learn from you and your 

students. 

One thing that becomes 

clear as we near the end of 

the EMC Project is our find-

ing that time spent in the 

coaching process matters. 

When coaches and teachers 

spend time together, work-

ing on the classroom goals 

that they set together as a 

partnership, positive chang-

es in teachers’ classrooms 

result. That idea may seem 

intuitive, but until now, 

there were no large-scale, 

quantifiable research results 

to back it up. Of course, 

time is a precious commodi-

ty to all of us, so our EMC 

research team is glad to re-

assure you that the time you 

spend working on the coach-

ing process makes a real 

difference. We encourage 

you all to keep up with at 

least monthly coaching ses-

sions through this school 

year. Thank you for all of 

the efforts you make to 

schedule those sessions. 

Finally, what happens 

from here? After we con-

clude this spring’s data gath-

ering—that last round of 

observations and surveys—

our research team will work 

through the summer and fall 

to finalize our analysis, sub-

mit our report to the Nation-

al Science Foundation, and 
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search and development work 

through a number of organiza-

tions and efforts, beginning in 

the mid-1970s as part of the 

development team for the 

CSMP, originally at Southern 

Illinois University, which then 

moved to the Central Midwest 

Regional Education Laborato-

ry in St. Louis. Clare became 

the director of CSMP in 1979, 

moving the program to the 

Mid-Continent Regional Edu-

cational Laboratory in 1984, 

where she remained director 

until 2003. Since joining RMC 

Research in 2003, Clare’s 

work has focused on offering 

mathematics content work-

shops and facilitating Lesson 

Study for several MSP pro-

jects in North Dakota, Wyo-

ming, and Colorado; develop-

ing materials for the Doing 

What Works website for the 

U.S. Department of Educa-

tion; working with the Mathe-

matics and Science Research 

Alliance for the Central Re-

gional Education Laboratory; 

and providing professional 

development and engaging in 

research for the EMC Project. 

As part of her significant 

contributions to EMC, Clare 

worked with project coaches 

After a long and rewarding 

career in mathematics educa-

tion, Clare Heidema recently 

announced her retirement, 

effective at the end of January 

2014. Most recently Clare has 

worked as a senior research 

associate at RMC Research 

Corporation in Denver. She 

has been a member of the 

EMC Project staff since the 

study’s beginning in 2009. 

I have had the good fortune 

to work with Clare since 1991, 

and I am honored to include 

her in my community of 

friends and associates. She has 

taught me so much, and she 

has made many contributions 

to mathematics education over 

the years through the Compre-

hensive School Mathematics 

Program (CSMP), the Nation-

al Diffusion Network, and the 

Eisenhower Regional Consor-

tium, and by authoring Teach-

ing Reading in Mathematics, 

Algebraic Thinking, and nu-

merous other articles and pub-

lications. 

Clare has been involved in 

mathematics education re-

as an instructor at all seven 

professional development 

workshops offered in mathe-

matics content and coaching 

knowledge during the four 

summers of 2010-

13. “Clare was 

such as important 

part of developing 

and delivering 

EMC’s ground-

breaking profes-

sional develop-

ment,” says EMC 

Co–Principal In-

vestigator Beth 

Burroughs, “and I 

know she made a 

lasting impact on 

the careers of our 

coaches who were 

part of those re-

markable learning 

communities.” 

Since the project’s begin-

ning, Clare also has provided 

teacher and coach orientations, 

and conducted annual class-

room observations, among 

dozens of EMC participants in 

school districts in Aurora, 

Colo.; Grand Junction, Colo.; 

and Atlanta, Ga. Despite her 

retirement from day-to-day 

work, Clare has graciously 

agreed to complete her final 

Celebrating Clare Heidema’s Storied Career 
EMC classroom observations 

this spring. 

Clare’s work has influenced 

mathematics education inter-

nationally as well as across the 

United States, helping teachers 

and students deepen their un-

derstanding of mathematics 

content and connections 

across multiple domains in 

every context in which mathe-

matics is taught. Her depth of 

knowledge, passion, and advo-

cacy for high-quality mathe-

matics teaching and learning 

will be greatly missed. We 

wish Clare the very best in her 

retirement. ▲ 

Clare Heidema was an instructor at all seven EMC 

professional development workshops. 

Here is a quick summary of 

EMC Project activities for the 

last half of the 2013-14 school 

year. The invaluable contribu-

tions of our 200+ project par-

ticipants will officially end 

with the conclusion of this 

school year! If you have any 

questions related to the project 

in these final months, just send 

us an e-mail or check the 

“Participants” page on our 

Web site. Thank you in ad-

vance for your time and hard 

work as we bring EMC to a 

successful close. 

Coaching sessions contin-

ue: Project coaches are well 

on their way to completing a 

total of eight three-part coach-

ing sessions with each project 

teacher during the 2013-14 

school year, or about one per 

month. (See “Y our Coaching 

Sessions This Year: Eight 

Would Be Great!” in the Fall 

2013 edition.) At least four of 

these sessions should cover 

mathematics content focused 

on number and operations. 

Remember, a single coaching 

session is made up of a pre-

observation conference, an 

observation or model lesson, 

and a post-observation confer-

ence. Coaches: be sure to keep 

notes on your sessions, which 

will help you fill out the EMC 

Coach Reflection and Impact 

Survey (CRI) this spring.  

Teacher observations 

begin in March: This spring, 

Your EMC Calendar for Spring 2014 
project staff will contact all 

teachers to arrange their final 

classroom observation at each 

teacher’s convenience. (See 

“Teacher Observations: What 

Are They For?” in the Spring 

2013 edition.) 

Assessments for teachers 

return in April: Like last 

spring, EMC teachers will 

take all of their annual online 

assessments near the end of 

the school year. This year all 

assessments will go out on 

April 1. The usual stipend will 

apply. At the same time, 

coaches will complete their 

final round of the CRI. ▲ 

By Dr. John Sutton 

EMC Co–Principal Investigator 

RMC Research Corporation 

http://www.math.montana.edu/~emc/EMC%20Newsletter_Fall%202013.pdf
http://www.math.montana.edu/~emc/EMC%20Newsletter_Fall%202013.pdf
http://www.math.montana.edu/~emc/EMC%20Newsletter_Spring%202013.pdf
http://www.math.montana.edu/~emc/EMC%20Newsletter_Spring%202013.pdf
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what standards-based mathe-

matics teaching can look like 

in classrooms.  

—Beth Burroughs 

 Minds on Mathematics: 

Using Math Workshop to 

Develop Deep Under-

standing in Grades 4-8 by 

Wendy Ward Hoffer 

(2012). Portsmouth, NH: 

Heinemann. 

 5 Practices for Orches-

trating Productive Mathe-

matics Discussions by 

Margaret S. Smith and 

Mary Kay Stein (2011). 

Reston, VA: NCTM and 

Corwin Press. ▲ 

Here are two books about 

mathematics teaching that I’m 

enjoying and finding valuable. 

Both give great examples of 

Recommended Resources 

Have You Moved? 
We send you several important e-mails throughout the 

year. Please be sure that our e-mails make it to your in-

box and not your junk mail! (It may help to add 

emc@math.montana.edu to your address book.) And 

PLEASE, if you ever have any changes to your e-mail 

address, your name, your school location, or especially 

your home mailing address (where we send your sti-

pends), please let us know. The Post Office will NOT 

forward or hold stipend payments. ▲ 

Did You Know? 
About 74 percent of cur-

rent EMC Project coaches 

and teachers have been 

part of our five-year study 

since the beginning in Year 

1 (2009). More than 82 percent of our 

coaches and teachers have participated 

since Year 2 or before. Now that’s dedi-

cation! Thank you! 

EMC TEACHER PROFILE: KRISTI GAINES 
 
Name: Kristi Gaines 

School: Meadowlark Elementary, Grade 2; Bozeman Public 

Schools, Bozeman, Mont. 
EMC participant since: October 2009 

EMC coach: John Nielson 

Principal: Sharon Navas 

Family: “My husband, Eric, and I have been married for 13 

years. We have a 9-year-old son, Keelan, and a 6-year-old 

daughter, Kenna. We also have a 13-year-old Australian Shep-

herd named Tucker.” 
Years as a teacher: 

“I’ve worked for the 

Bozeman School 

District for 13 years. 

I’ve worked in spe-

cial education, kin-

dergarten, first, 

and—new this year—

second grade.” 
What do you find 

most rewarding 

about teaching mathematics? “I’ve started each of the last 

four school years with a student interest inventory, including a 

question about their favorite school subject. Of those 80-some 

beginning-of-the-year questionnaires, only 3 students have re-

ported math as their favorite. When we repeat this inventory in 

the spring, the number of students who report math as their fa-

vorite subject is always noticeably higher. There’s nothing more 

rewarding to me than helping young students discover a love for 

math!” 
What’s one way that your coach has helped you in your 

mathematics classroom? “John Nielson, coach extraordinaire, 

is wonderful at helping me with self-reflection in order to create 

better lessons and more authentic assessment tools. He coaches 

like we all strive to teach—focusing on the positive.” 
What, in your opinion, is one of the biggest challenges that 

we face as mathematics educators today? “I find that edu-

cating families about the changes that are happening in math 

education can be difficult. They are used to repetitive work-

sheets coming home from class, as well as for homework. Our 

shift to math games for homework is receiving some resistance 

since parents need to be hands-on with these activities. We are 

keeping communication lines open to help them understand 

these changes, and many are now seeing the benefits of these 

activities that reinforce math talk and deep thinking.” 
Favorite pastimes away from school: Running, hiking, camp-

ing, skiing (downhill and water), gardening, reading, soccer/

football/ballet mom. 
What are you reading right now? “I just finished Sandra 

Brown’s Low Pressure. Now I’m on to a professional read: Put-

ting the Practices Into Action: Implementing the Common Core 

Standards for Mathematical Practice, K-8 by Susan O’Connell 

and John SanGiovanni.” 
One personal or professional goal for the new year: “They 

are one and the same: Balance.” ▲ 

mailto:emc@math.montana.edu
http://www.heinemann.com/authors/1415.aspx
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EMC COACH PROFILE: KAROL GUSTIN  

 

Name: Karol Gustin 

District: East Helena School District, East Helena, Mont. 

EMC participant since: September 2009 

EMC teachers: Tracey Rogstad, K. D. Jones, and Katy Hauer, all 

of Radley Elementary. 
Family: “My husband, Jake, and I have been married since 1976. 

Time flies when you’re having fun! We have two wonderful and 

humorous young adult sons, Brian and Daniel, and a beautiful 

and talented daughter-in-law, Kathryn” (at left of picture, with 

Brian). 
Years as an educator: “I taught for 18 years—one in my home 

state of Wyoming and 17 in Montana. The last 11 years I worked 

as a coach in grades 2 through 5. I started as a reading coach and 

transitioned to an instructional coach for all subjects.” 
You officially retired at the end of 2012-13, though you gen-

erously agreed to continue to coach with EMC as a volunteer 

during our last project year. We’re very grateful for that. So, 

how’s retirement going? “So far, so good! I enjoy working 

part-time as an educational consultant, which leaves me time to 

read, walk, or go skiing in the middle of the week. Imagine that!” 
What do you find most rewarding about being a coach? “The 

time I spend with the project teachers reflecting after a math 

lesson about student work, student progress, student misconcep-

tions, and teacher effectiveness has been very rewarding. In my 

opinion, reflective practice has incredible power to improve both 

student and teacher performance. One other rewarding experi-

ence is observing students who share their thinking with one 

another, offering different solutions for solving problems. I be-

lieve we will see more students in the future who do not say, ‘I 

hate math.’ 

“On a related note, I would like to thank all who have been 

involved in the EMC Project. I believe strongly in the effective-

ness of professional development, and it helped me improve as a 

mathematics coach. Students succeed when we continually work 

to improve 

our prac-

tice.” 
What, in 

your opin-

ion, is one 

of the big-

gest chal-

lenges that 

we face as 

mathemat-

ics educa-

tors today? 

“One of the 

biggest chal-

lenges, as one of the teachers I work with has said, is meeting the 

needs of students with their varied levels of math skills. I agree, 

and I think we need to pursue different ways we can meet their 

needs.” 
Favorite pastimes away from school: “I am there! I really en-

joy gardening, camping, golfing, and spending time with family 

and friends, and I look forward to exploring this beautiful coun-

try—and beyond.” 
What are you reading right now? “I just read The Round House 

by Louise Erdrich, a very well-written novel. It’s a powerful 

narrative, told through the voice of a ‘coming-of-age’ Ojibwe 

boy, rich with life’s humor, love, injustice, and passion. I also 

just ordered Uncomplicating Fractions to Meet Common Core 

Standards in Math, K-7 by Marian Small. I ordered this book 

because students struggle with fractions, and I want to become 

more knowledgeable about teaching and coaching this concept.” 
One personal or professional goal for the new year: “As an 

educational consultant I am hoping to make a difference in the 

knowledge and practice of writing for students and teachers this 

year. Students’ understanding of a topic increases when they take 

time to explain their thinking through writing.” ▲ 
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